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 The Royal Burgh of Selkirk and District  Community  Council

Chairman

Gordon Edgar

4/10 Dunsdale Road, Selkirk, TD7 5EB
01750 720168
Vice-chairman
Dr. Lindsay Neil

46 Hillside Terrace, Selkirk, TD7 4ND
01750 720841

Secretary

David Bethune

5 Marion Crescent, Selkirk, TD7 4LY
01750 721703

Hon. Treasurer
Tom Combe

68 Back Row, Selkirk, TD7 4AG
01750 720921
Minute of Meeting held in the Committee Room, Victoria Halls, Selkirk

on Monday 14th February, 2011, at 7pm 

1) Present: Community Councillors Gordon Edgar (chair), Dr. Lindsay Neil (vice-chair), David Bethune (secretary), Tom Combe (treasurer), Caroline Cruikshank, Graham Easton, Jim Gibson, Ian King, John Munro and Scottish Borders Councillor Vicky Davidson.

[also in attendance: 8 members of the public]

Chairman Gordon Edgar welcomed the public, and reminded those present that all comments should be addressed through the Chair, and that all recording devices should be switched off.
2) Apologies: were received from Community Councillors Bob Kerr and Alistair Pattullo, SBC Councillors Kenneth Gunn and Carolyn Riddell-Carre, and PC R. Brown.
3) The minutes of the meeting held on 10th January were approved (proposed: J. Munro; seconded: G. Easton) 
4) Matters arising from the minute not otherwise included on agenda 
(a) I. King confirmed that he had been assured by SBC Council Leader D. Parker that meetings of SBC are not sound recorded, contrary to Cllr. K. Gunn’s advice at the previous meeting.

(b) Councillor Edgar clarified that the “waste of money” referred to in item 8(c)(iii) was in relation to remedial work required in the Market Place and not actual Christmas tree costs.

5) Declarations of interest - none

6) (a) SB Wardens – not present – no report
(b) Lothians and Borders Police (written report submitted in advance with apologies: summarised below)
PC Roy Brown reported 9 crimes during January, of which 2 had been solved.  Most of these were acts of vandalism involving youths.  In addition, there had been 14 youth calls; high visibility patrols had been carried out on 28th January and 4th February.   Householders were urged to check the security of heating oil tanks, following a number of thefts in the area.

The report assured that the CCTV camera system, although quite old now, is still fit for purpose.  Details of each camera were reported.  

7) Planning: 
(a) Planning applications considered:   
	
	application
	applicant
	action / comments 

	(i)
	10/01715/FUL:  Land south of Ladywood, Lower Greenhill Farm, Selkirk - Erection of Dwelling House and Detached Garage
	Mr S Irvine
	recommended approval, subject to the application conforming to Local Plan criteria on housing development in the countryside

	(ii)
	11/00039/PPP: Land west of Peelgate, Selkirk - Erection of Dwelling House

	Mr John Rutherford
	recommended approval in principle, but subject to concerns about safeguarding St. Mungo’s Well

	(iii)
	11/00102/FUL and 11/00101/LBCNN: Replacement windows, 15 Scotts Place
	Mr S Finlay
	recommended approval, but expressing regret at loss of sash and case windows

	(iv)
	11/00109/PPP: Erection of Dwelling House, Garden Ground South East of Bridgeheugh House, Lindean
	Mrs Judith Nicol
	recommended approval in principle, but with public safety concerns over access implications


(b)  Other planning matters:   I. King reported that progress was being made on a report on proposed town entrance signage.  A draft is being developed and consultation will take place with Community Councillors, SBC Councillors and SBC officials.  The scope of the report is being extended to include issues related to parking in the town.  

OPEN FORUM (taken at 7.30pm)
(a) A group of residents from the High Street and Lower Back Row reported on an on-going and increasing problem in the area due to large groups of youths congregating below the chestnut tree, in the grounds of Mungo Park Court and in front of Sainsbury’s, causing noise, vandalism, graffiti, litter, kicking balls across the street, banging on windows, swearing and urinating in public places.  The problem is particularly serious on Friday and Saturday nights, with groups of 30 or more from 7pm until midnight.  The problem also occurs most lunch times during school term and at any time of day during school holidays, and has become worse as a result of Sainsbury’s late opening.  Residents have reported this repeatedly to the police, but the reaction of the police has, in their view, been unsatisfactory at best.  Police claim the CCTV does not allow them to identify individuals.  A police officer was seen cleaning graffiti himself after the children involved, and their parents, had not turned up to make amends.  The feeling among residents was that the police were not treating the problem as seriously as it deserved. 

Following extensive discussion, it was agreed that:

· the Community Council would make strong representation to the police calling for a more consistent and pro-active approach to dealing with the issue

· the Community Council would make an approach to Selkirk High School, asking them to take any action within their powers

· Cllr. Davidson would approach the Safer Communities team for advice

· residents should continue to report incidents to the police as often as necessary, and always asking for an incident number  

(b) D. Purves

a. raised a question relating to the future of the Contact Centre, Library and other SBC buildings;  V. Davidson gave an assurance that the recently renovated Contact Centre would not be moving;

b. thanked those involved in fixing the dropped kerb at Mill Street, and the railing on The Green;

c. suggested that parking should be provided for the residents of Yarrow Terrace on the green space opposite the houses;

d. suggested Selkirk lead the way in the Borders by providing a charging point for electric cars;

e. congratulated Walter Elliott on his recent award, along with other Selkirk writers including Rosalie Saunders.

8) Reports from SBC Councillors:  

(a) Councillor Gunn:  (not present – report provided in advance, summarised below)   
(i) reported on works completed at Fleshmarket and The Green and remedial works in the Market Place;

(ii) asked for residents near the Ettrick Road / Yarrow Terrace junction not to leave wheelie-bins on the pavement as this restricts visibility; 

(iii) reported on problems on Selkirk Hill due to leakage from the water tank in Thornbank Quarry;

(iv) reported that staff at the Contact Centre are now trained to issue Birth Certificates

(b) Councillor Riddell-Carre:   (not present – no report)
(c) Councillor Davidson: 
(i) reported that the recycling centre had now re-opened;

(ii)  encouraged bus users to attend the Bus Forum Group at 12noon on Wed 16th in the Market Place;

(iii) reported that births could still be recorded at the Contact Centre, but not deaths (as this requires further training); also, that Council Tax could still be paid there by cheque or card, but that cash payments would need to be made at a Paypoint;

(iv) reported that the SBC budget, with inevitable cost savings, had now been agreed;

(v) reported that new signage and white lining should improve safety at the Ettrick Road junction (B7009), and that warning signs on the A699 were now in place at Smedheugh;

(vi) reported that organisations could still apply for grants from the Community Grant Fund and from the Common Good Fund;

(vii) distributed for comment a draft copy of an audit of the town’s facilities, as part of a plan to develop a marketing / branding strategy for Selkirk.

J. Gibson asked about the legal position where road markings were no longer clearly visible, and reported that this was the case in many places throughout Selkirk.  He also reported gravel blocking many drains and on the cycle path along the A7.
I. King expressed concern that the proposed reduction in frequency of inspections of road drains would lead to a steady degradation of infrastructure.  V. Davidson replied that the change to an 18-monthly inspection schedule would not apply to drains in locations known to be prone to flooding. 

I. King stated that for the branding / marketing exercise to be successful, and to allow the town to thrive, the route of the by-pass needs to be committed to facilitate the proper planning and development of the town. 

C. Cruikshank asked about the trees at The Priory which had never been replaced, and whether some alternative action might be possible. 

9) Common Good Fund update / report

In the absence of the other SBC Councillors, V. Davidson reported on the Common Good Fund, including:

(a) on-going action to resolve the angling lease
(b) current negotiations about a request for a new shed at South Common Farm
(c) possible work required at Smedheugh farmhouse
(d) tree planting approved at Linglie (subject to a successful grant application)

(e) temporary upgrade to lighting in the Town Hall pending an investigation into a full upgrade

(f) SBC are considering the implications of the new provisional list of Common Good properties identified by the new SBC solicitor, to ensure maximum benefit to the Common Good Fund, without taking on unnecessary burdens.

L. Neil was pleased that SBC were, at last, making amends for past failings, and suggested there was a need for a comprehensive business plan for the whole Common Good estate.

I . King noted that Cllr. Riddell-Carre had undertaken at the last meeting to report back on the position regarding Scottish Water’s planning application for a tank on Common Good land.  In her absence, V. Davidson reported that negotiations were still underway.

L, Neil noted that the GreenPower Broadmeadows wind farm would require a landline crossing Common Good land to access the Yair sub-station, and asked that the Community Council be kept informed of any such development.

10) Correspondence

	
	Item
	From
	Action

	(a)
	flyer for DTAS event, 25/02/11 (circulated)
	
	noted

	(b)
	Safer Borders Newsletter (circulated)
	
	noted

	(c)
	information about SBC budget meetings (circulated)
	
	noted

	(d)
	flyer for Climate Challenge Fund event, 5 March (circulated)
	
	noted

	(e)
	flyer for Flodden 2013 Workshop, 22 Feb (circulated)
	
	noted

	(f)
	notification of planned removal of low usage telephone kiosks (circulated)
	
	noted and accepted

	(g)
	enquiry about local plans for “The Big Lunch” (circulated)
	
	noted

	(h)
	enquiry from BCCF Environmental re Waste reduction schemes (circulated)
	
	noted

	(i)
	Volunteer Works newsletter
	
	noted

	(j)
	information about reporting unlit street lights (from SBC)
	
	noted

	(k)
	notification of Bus Users Forum meeting (16th Feb, 12 noon, Market Place)
	
	noted, poster displayed on CC notice board

	(l)
	ASCC online bulletin (circulated)
	
	noted

	(m)
	request for articles for SBConnect
	
	request passed to A.Pattullo  

	(n)
	Border Rail newsletter
	
	noted


11) Report on meeting of representatives of Clovenfords, Ettrick and Yarrow and RB of Selkirk and District Community Councils in relation to potential community benefit from Broadmeadows wind farm.   L. Neil reported on this joint meeting of representatives of the 3 Community Councils.  The planned wind farm will have a capacity of 18MW.  Green Power are under no legal obligation to give any of their profits to local communities, but most developers do so, with typical payments in the range 0.5 to 1.5% of revenue (compared to 100% for a community-owned wind farm).  Applied to the Broadmeadows wind farm, this would imply around £50K per annum, shared between the 3 communities, but the actual figure would depend on the outcome of negotiations.   The Community Council approved unanimously the proposal that Scottish Community Foundation should administer the income on behalf of the 3 communities, and that the funds should be divided equally among the 3 communities. This decision could be reviewed later - once the development is finalised and approved, and the implications can be more fully assessed. It would be up to each community to decide how to use its own share of the funds.  L. Neil agreed to report this back to the representatives of the other Community Councils.

12) Condition and coverage of CCTV cameras – the police report (6(b) above) gave details of the current condition of each CCTV camera.  D. Bethune agreed to arrange a visit for Councillors to Selkirk Police Station to be shown the CCTV system in operation.
13) Reports from Sub-committee: Selkirk Hill Management Group – no formal meeting this month due to being locked out of the Victoria Halls.  G. Edgar reported that Caulk’s Well is now working again, and that it seemed that the grant application for Rural Development funding for paths/ improvements could be rejected as the project may be regarded as “too rural!”

14) Reports from associated groups: Plattling Twinning Group – no report

15) Report on Evening Study Classes – T. Combe reported that classes are popular and well attended.
16) Reports from other community organisations and outside bodies


(a) Selkirk Car Rally:  will take place on September 18th this year
(b) Scott’s Selkirk:  AGM on 17th March.  T. Combe explained that a separate organisation is being set up to look after Christmas lighting.  Repairs to the lights across the foot of the Fleshmarket steps, damaged by youths kicking balls at them, will cost over £600+VAT.  The Council agreed to consider a request for funding once the group were formally constituted.
(c) Selkirk Regeneration Company:  first AGM, open to all members of SRC, on 23rd February
12) Other business

(a) G. Edgar reported that he had finally received a response from David Hume to his letter regarding the demise of Area Committees stating that a short life working group is being established to review how SBC engages with communities.  G. Edgar will reply asking that the working group include the Community Council in any consultation process.

Next scheduled meeting of the Royal Burgh of Selkirk and District Community Council:

Monday 14th March, 2011 at 7.00 p.m. in the Committee Room, Victoria Halls, Selkirk.  

The Meeting closed at 9.10pm.

Adoption of minutes:

Proposed:  ………………………                   Seconded:  ……………………..

Signed:  ………………………….  (chairman)             Date:   ………………
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